TEWKESBURY BOROUGH COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee held at the Council Offices, Gloucester Road, Tewkesbury on Tuesday, 6 February 2018 commencing at 4:30 pm

Present:

Chair Councillor P W Awford Vice Chair Councillor R E Allen

and Councillors:

G J Bocking, K J Cromwell, J E Day, D T Foyle, P A Godwin, R M Hatton, H C McLain, P E Stokes, P D Surman, M G Sztymiak, H A E Turbyfield and M J Williams

also present:

Councillor G F Blackwell

OS.66	ANNOUNCEMENTS			
66.1	The evacuation procedure, as noted on the Agenda, was advised to those present.			
OS.67	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND SUBSTITUTIONS			
67.1	Apologies for absence were received from Councillor T A Spencer.			
OS.68	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST			
68.1	The Committee's attention was drawn to the Tewkesbury Borough Council Code of Conduct which was adopted by the Council on 26 June 2012 and took effect from 1 July 2012.			
68.2	The following declarations were made:			
	Councillor	Application No./Item	Nature of Interest (where disclosed)	Declared Action in respect of Disclosure
	P W Awford	Item 10 – Annual Review of the Effectiveness of the Council's Involvement in the Gloucestershire Health and Care Overview and Scrutiny Committee.	Is a Gloucestershire County Councillor.	Would not speak or vote and would leave the room for consideration of this item.

Item 10 – Annual

Review of the

Is a Gloucestershire

Would not

speak or vote

K J Cromwell

Effectiveness of the Council's Involvement in the Gloucestershire Health and Care Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

and would leave the room for consideration of this item.

County Councillor.

There were no further declarations made on this occasion.

OS.69 MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 9 January 2018, copies of which had been circulated, were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

OS.70 CONSIDERATION OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE FORWARD PLAN

- 70.1 Attention was drawn to the Executive Committee Forward Plan, circulated at Pages No. 12-14. Members were asked to determine whether there were any questions for the relevant Lead Members and what support the Overview and Scrutiny Committee could give to the work contained within the plan.
- A Member indicated that he had been experiencing difficulty with deleting emails, which he believed to be because he did not use a Windows-based device, and this was a problem in terms of complying with the General Data Protection Regulations. He noted that the ICT Strategy was due to be considered by the Executive Committee at its meeting on 25 April 2018 and questioned whether this was something that would be addressed as part of that. Another Member expressed the view that mobile telephones needed to be more compatible with the ICT used by the Council. The Head of Corporate Services confirmed that mobile telephones would be included within the ICT Strategy but he urged Members to speak to the IT team if they were experiencing any particular problems in this regard. He undertook to speak to both Members outside of the meeting to help resolve their issues.
- 70.3 It was

RESOLVED That the Executive Committee Forward Plan be **NOTED**.

OS.71 OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE WORK PROGRAMME 2017/18

- 71.1 Attention was drawn to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Work Programme 2017/18, circulated at Pages No. 15-18, which Members were asked to consider.
- 71.2 It was

RESOLVED That the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Work Programme 2017/18 be **NOTED**.

OS.72 GLOUCESTERSHIRE HEALTH AND CARE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE UPDATE

72.1 Members received an update from Councillor Janet Day, the Council's representative on the Gloucestershire Health and Care Overview and Scrutiny

Committee, on matters discussed at its last meeting held on 9 January 2018.

- 72.2 Councillor Day advised that the Gloucestershire Health and Care Overview and Scrutiny Committee was a statutory consultee on any substantial development of the health service in Gloucestershire. The consultation on Health and Wellbeing for the Future: Community Hospital Services in the Forest of Dean had been launched at the meeting on 12 September 2017 and the outcome report had been presented to the meeting on 9 January 2018. The preferred option consulted upon was to invest in a new community hospital in the Forest of Dean which would replace the Dilke Memorial Hospital and Lydney and District Hospital. The Committee's role in the development of the proposal was to confirm whether it was satisfied that the consultation process had been undertaken in line with statutory requirements, and was appropriate and proportionate, and to feedback on key issues it wished to see fully considered by the Gloucestershire Care Services NHS Trust and the Gloucestershire Clinical Commissioning Group within their decision-making process. The Committee had received a detailed presentation on the consultation process - including engagement activity - and the main findings. The concerns raised by the Committee during the debate reflected those identified in the consultation outcome report: number of beds; transport issues; housing developments – including the impact of the removal of tolls on the Severn Bridge by the end of 2020; insufficient detail overall; and a lack of clarity as to why the shared investment suggestion was unviable. Whilst the Committee was satisfied that the consultation process had been appropriate and proportionate, Members expected the Gloucestershire Care Services NHS Trust and the Gloucestershire Clinical Commissioning Group to give serious consideration to their wider concerns during the decision-making process. The Committee had asked to be kept informed of progress.
- 72.3 The Committee had also received a performance report from the South Western Ambulance Service NHS Foundation Trust. An update was provided on the Ambulance Response Programme, in particular the new ambulance response standards. Members were informed that the Trust had been part of the initial pilot and there had been improvements in productivity and efficiency since that time with less vehicles being sent to each incident, freeing up resources to attend more patients. The Committee had also received a report from the Gloucestershire Clinical Commissioning Group and had questioned whether the Winter Plan was working. Members were informed that it had been challenging - particularly between Christmas and New Year - but it had been the most robust winter so far in Gloucestershire. The Gloucestershire NHS Foundation Trust was the last in the region to escalate to level 4 but had been back to level 2 with two days, and the four hour accident and emergency standard had been achieved in both November and December 2017. It was noted that NHS England had issued a directive for the cancellation of all non-urgent operations; however, the Trust had been allowed to apply local discretion and had therefore continued to perform operations and hold outpatient clinics. Members were advised that 80 routine operations had been performed every day; 14 had been cancelled but, due to winter planning, patients had been given advance notice. The Trust was the only major centre undertaking trauma and orthopaedic operations on 2 January 2018.
- A Member questioned whether the South Western Ambulance Service NHS
 Foundation Trust worked with the Gloucestershire Fire and Rescue Service and
 what it did to help. The Chief Executive advised that the Fire and Rescue Service
 had been taking on more community activity in order to support health services and
 he suggested that the Committee may wish to have a presentation from County Fire

Officers at some stage. Councillor Day undertook to find out what work was currently being done with the Gloucestershire Fire and Rescue Service and to report back following the meeting.

72.5 It was

RESOLVED That the Gloucestershire Health and Care Overview and Scrutiny Committee Update be **NOTED**.

OS.73 SCRUTINY REVIEW OF WATER SUPPLY OUTAGE

- 73.1 Attention was drawn to the report of the Head of Community Services, circulated at Pages No. 19-23, which set out proposed Terms of Reference for a scrutiny review of the water supply outage. Members were asked to approve the Terms of Reference attached at Appendix 1 to the report.
- The Chair explained that, at the last Overview and Scrutiny Committee, Members had discussed the water supply outage that had affected a significant number of households within Tewkesbury Borough on the weekend of Friday 15 December through to Sunday 17 December. It had been agreed that Terms of Reference for a scrutiny review of the water supply outage be brought back to the next meeting and that the Committee meet as a Working Group prior to that meeting. In accordance with that resolution, the Committee had met as a Working Group immediately prior to the current meeting and had discussed the proposed Terms of Reference, as set out at Appendix 1 to the report. The Working Group had agreed a number of changes as follows:
 - that the purpose of the review be amended to make reference to the two previous water outages in Tewkesbury and Churchdown;
 - that Town and Parish Councils be added to the method of review section and that it be reworded to increase the number of meetings from "up to three" to "up to four" to accommodate a meeting with external partners if needed; and
 - that the sixth bullet point within the scope of the review be amended to make
 reference to the community as follows: "To understand the impact on the
 community and local businesses, including agriculture, during one of the
 busiest weekends of the trading year" and moved to the top of the list to reflect
 its importance.

73.3 It was subsequently,

RESOLVED That the Terms of Reference be **APPROVED**, subject to the following:

• that the purpose of the review be amended to make reference to the two previous water outages in

Tewkesbury and Churchdown;

- that Town and Parish Councils be added to the method of review section and that it be reworded to increase the number of meetings from "up to three" to "up to four" to accommodate a meeting with external partners if needed; and
- that the sixth bullet point within the scope of the review be amended to make reference to the community as follows: "To understand the impact on the community and local businesses, including agriculture, during one of the busiest weekends of the trading year" and moved to the top of the list to reflect its importance.

OS.74 COMMUNITY SAFETY PARTNERSHIP UPDATE

- 74.1 The report of the Head of Community Services, circulated at Page No. 24-35, provided an update on community safety in Gloucestershire and the proposed local arrangements. Members were asked to consider the update.
- 74.2 Members were reminded that local Community Safety Partnerships, made up of representatives from responsible authorities, i.e. local authorities, police, fire, probation and health, had been suspended pending the outcome of a countywide review. The review had concluded that, whilst the responsibility for dealing with community safety sat with second tier authorities, it would be beneficial to have a countywide view of the work being undertaken. Safer Gloucestershire had been developed to provide co-ordination and focus on community safety issues at a county level and would sit aside the six district Community Safety Partnerships that retained responsibility for community safety at a district level. Its development had been supported by Leadership Gloucestershire and the Police and Crime Commissioner and its Terms of Reference were attached at Appendix 1 to the report. The Deputy Chief Executive and Head of Community Services had been involved with drawing up the framework along with representatives from the other local authorities in Gloucestershire. The Head of Community Services indicated that it had been a very good piece of work which had also presented an opportunity to look at how Domestic Homicide Reviews were carried out in the borough. Domestic Homicide Reviews were statutory and must be independently chaired; as a number of meetings tended to be held to investigate the incident, they could be very resource intensive. As such, the general conclusion was that a countywide approach would be more efficient and a better way to share learning. The final piece of work, which had not been referenced in the report, related to better information sharing to tackle crime and disorder - this could be done more quickly within Safer Gloucestershire.
- The Head of Community Services advised that, locally, the Community Safety Partnership remained suspended which meant that arrangements for managing community safety were being done on an ad-hoc basis; this was not sustainable and he had been tasked with rectifying the situation. As such, a steering group had been established comprising the Lead Member for Community and other key community safety partners and Terms of Reference had been drafted for the new arrangements, aligned with those for Safer Gloucestershire. He stressed that this work was still in its very early stages and he intended to take a report to the Executive Committee within the next few months to set out how the Council and its partners would manage community safety 'on the ground'. It was hoped that the countywide priorities would feed into the local community safety strategy, which would also have its own local priorities.
- 74.4 Whilst he accepted that it had not been working effectively, a Member expressed the view that the local Community Safety Partnership in Tewkesbury Borough had

been useful in terms of finding out what partners such as the Police and Fire Service were doing – that communication had now been lost. The Head of Community Services provided assurance that the Community Safety Partnership would be reformed within the next few months and this point would be fully taken on board. Another Member noted that the NHS 2gether Trust was included in the membership of Safer Gloucestershire, listed at Page No. 32 of the report; he pointed out that the NHS 2gether Trust was being amalgamated with the Gloucestershire Care Trust later in the year and he wanted to ensure that this body continued to be represented on the group after that had happened. The Head of Community Services confirmed that, although the individuals who would sit on the group had not been formalised, the NHS 2gether Trust was fully engaged with the partnership. A Member raised concern that there was quite a large membership and questioned how it would be controlled. In response, she was advised that this would be down to the chair of the partnership. Governance had been discussed by the group and the current suggestion was that a number of events be held each year for Members to hear about the work and to provide an opportunity for them to scrutinise and challenge what was being done. Consideration was also being given as to whether some groups could be amalgamated, e.g. anti-slavery and organised crime, and he hoped to see the list slimmed down considerably. In response to a guery, the Head of Community Services advised that a representative from Gloucestershire Fire and Rescue Service was the chair and was ensuring that all district authorities were signed up. A Member sought clarification as to what the acronym MAPPA IOM stood for and was informed that this was a Multi-Agency Public Protection Agreement for Integrated Offender Management.

74.5 The Chair indicated that the Overview and Scrutiny Committee had previously received annual reports on the Community Safety Partnership and he sought a view from the Committee as to whether they would like this to continue. Members felt that this would depend on when the local group was up and running and agreed that it would be beneficial to receive a report on the new arrangements prior to it going to the Executive Committee. It was

RESOLVED

- 1. That the update on community safety in Gloucestershire and the proposed local arrangements be **NOTED**.
- 2. That a report on the local arrangements for community safety be taken to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee, prior to consideration by the Executive Committee.

OS.75 ANNUAL REVIEW OF THE EFFECTIVENESS OF THE COUNCIL'S INVOLVEMENT IN THE GLOUCESTERSHIRE HEALTH AND CARE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

- The report of the Head of Corporate Services, circulated at Pages No. 36-39, asked Members to consider the effectiveness of the Council's continued involvement in the Gloucestershire Health and Care Overview and Scrutiny Committee and, subject to the Committee being satisfied that value for money was being achieved, Officers be authorised to make the payment of £2,500 from the Council's base budget as its 2018/19 contribution to the Gloucestershire Health and Care Overview and Scrutiny Committee.
- The Council's reserve representative on the Gloucestershire Health and Care Overview and Scrutiny Committee felt it was very important that Tewkesbury Borough Council continued to be represented on the Committee. NHS decisions inevitably affected the borough and its residents and this gave the Council an opportunity to intervene he made particular reference to its influence over the decision to reduce the closure of a number of hospital beds from 200 to 43 as an example of the Committee's real power which could be used to the advantage of

residents. The Council's representative on the Committee echoed these sentiments and indicated that there was currently representation from all of the Gloucestershire district authorities.

In response to a query about the contribution, clarification was provided that the amount was the same as the previous year. It was subsequently

RESOLVED

That Officers be authorised to make the payment of £2,500 from the Council's base budget as its 2018/19 contribution to the Gloucestershire Health and Care Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

The meeting closed at 5:25 pm